Heroes & Goats
Part of the reason that people enjoy watching sporting events
is because the outcome is clear cut. One team wins, another
loses. Outcomes aren’t usually so black and white in any other
area of life. That being said, my problem with sporting events
is that far too often team defeats are laid at the feet of a
single individual.
For instance, in 1991, with the score 20-19 in favor of the
New York Giants, Buffalo Bills kicker Scott Norwood missed a
game-ending 47-yard field goal in Super Bowl XXV. Buffalo fans
haven’t forgiven him to this day. God only knows when
Baltimore Ravens fans will forgive Billy Cundiff for missing a
32-yard attempt in the recent AFC playoff or San Francisco
fans will cut Kyle Williams some slack for fumbling the ball
during the NFC playoffs in the 49er loss to those same Giants.
[Related: “7-year-old 49er fan commiserates with receiver”]
For most Americans, December 7, 1941 and September 11, 2001
are dates that will live on in infamy. But for Chicago Cubs
fans, a third date is October 14, 2003. That was the day when,
with the Cubs leading the Florida Marlins 3-0, just five outs
away from advancing to the World Series for the first time in
58 years, Steve Bartman, a fan in the stands inadvertently got
between outfielder Moises Alou and a foul ball. By the time
the smoke cleared, the Marlins scored eight runs in the eighth
inning and 26-year-old Bartman was a marked man.
Back in 1951, Brooklyn Dodgers pitcher Ralph Branca gave up
the three-run homer to Bobby Thomson of the NY Giants, costing
the Dodgers their shot at the World Series. It later turned
out that the Giants had a spy tucked away in the scoreboard
with a pair of binoculars who signaled the manager Leo
Durocher, who in turn signaled Thomson what pitch to expect.
Of course Thomson still had to hit “the shot heard ‘round the
world,” as it came to be known. But Brooklyn fans didn’t know

about Durocher’s shenanigans at the time, and it probably
wouldn’t have mattered if they did. Sports fans don’t want
excuses, except, of course, when it comes to their own
fumbles, errors and mistakes.
In the same way that certain moments can taint a career,
others can be magnified all out of proportion in the other
direction. I am thinking of the moment during the South
Carolina debate when Newt Gingrich used John King’s question
about his first marriage to paint himself as the moral
avenger. Because snippets of Marianne Gingrich’s ABC interview
had been all over radio and television that day, everyone knew
the question was coming. To his credit, Mr. King asked it
first in order to get it out of the way, but it was the manner
in which Gingrich employed verbal jujitsu to make himself out
to be the victim of an unjustified attack that reversed the
entire momentum of the campaign.
But I contend that Newt’s response had less to do with the
reversal than the standing ovation it received from the folks
in the auditorium. It was the thunderous applause that touched
off the Pavlovian reaction in the voters at home. After all,
what did his predictable slap down of the moderator, something
he’d been doing regularly since the first debate, have to do
with his electability or his qualifications to be president?
That is why my favorite debate was the one moderated by NBC’s
Brian Williams. Before the first question was asked, Mr.
Williams told the audience to hold their applause, thus
providing the four contenders with more time in which to
respond. As a result, it’s my opinion that all four men,
including Rep. Paul, had the opportunity to make their
strongest case yet to the electorate.
Recently, my friend Bernie Goldberg reported on a 2008 Pew
Poll that indicated that it isn’t just conservatives who
recognize that the elite media is filled with left-wingers. In
the post-election poll, 62% of Democrats acknowledged that the

media had been in the tank for candidate Obama. Of course
every conservative is well aware of media bias, but I had
assumed that most Democrats regarded themselves and their lap
dogs in the fourth estate as middle of the road moderates and
regarded the rest of us as being way out on the right shoulder
of the road, along with the weeds and road kill.
Speaking of Obama, a friend send me a definition of
“ineptocracy,” a made-up word that is deftly defined as “a
system of government where the least capable to lead are
elected by the least capable of producing, and where the
members of society the least likely to sustain themselves or
succeed, are rewarded with goods and services paid for by the
confiscated wealth of a diminishing number of producers.” It
would be a challenge to do a neater job of summing up the
Obama administration in 50 words or less.
Finally, lest anyone conclude that just because he isn’t my
first or second choice, I would not vote for Newt Gingrich if
he were to garner the GOP nomination, let me assure one and
all that I will vote for any Republican running against Obama,
and that includes Ulysses S. Grant, Rutherford B. Hayes and
William McKinley.
Granted, there are a number of things that I don’t like about
Mr. Gingrich, but the main one is that I think he would have a
tougher time defeating Obama than either Romney or Santorum. I
also think that all the talk about the way Newt would
manhandle the ex-community organizer in a debate is a whole
lot of hooey. In the aftermath of those events, Democrats
inevitably think their guy wins, Republicans think our guy
wins, and independents, whose votes unfortunately determine
the election, are busy watching “The Kardashians” or
alphabetizing their canned goods.
For my part, I think Gingrich’s strengths would be wasted in
the White House. Being quick-thinking and verbally adroit can
certainly come in handy, but they happen to be skills I

possess and I know only too well that I shouldn’t be allowed
to come within a mile of the Oval Office.
With his short fuse and excess baggage, Newt Gingrich really
isn’t cut out to be the president of the United States.
Instead, if he came to me for vocational guidance, I’d tell
him to host a radio talk show or go be a judge on American
Idol.
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